
UNIVERSITY OF WARWICK 
 

Minutes of the meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee held on 7 
June 2006 

 
Present: Professor M Whitby (Chair), Professor L Bridges, Professor J Davis,  

Mr B Duggan, Professor M Harrison, Dr K Flint, Ms S Law, Professor 
M Luntley, Dr R Moseley, Dr P O’Hare, Professor E Peile, Dr P 
Roberts, Professor M Smith, Ms K Stark, Professor S Swain (vice 
Professor A Caesar) 

 
Apologies: Professor A Caesar, Professor G Lindsay, Dr T Price,  
 
In attendance: Dr A Dowd (for item 102(d)/05-06), Miss H Kinnear, Dr J Moss, Ms R 

Wooldridge Smith (for item 102(a)/05-06) 
 
101/05-06 Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 

RESOLVED: 
 

That the minutes of the meeting held on 11 May 2006 be approved. 
 
102/05-06 Matters Arising 
 

(a) Year Out for Work Experience (Minute 81/05-06 referred) 
 

REPORTED: 
 

(i) That the Undergraduate Studies Committee of the 
Board of the Faculty of Arts at its meeting on 3 May 
2006  resolved that clarification be sought from the 
Academic Quality and Standards Committee on the 
requirement to pay fees for the intercalated year of an 
intercalated or language degree, compared with the 
lack of a requirement to pay fees on a voluntary year 
out for work experience, and noted that the Committee 
expressed concern that demand for intercalated 
degrees may decrease of this issue was not resolved 
(AUSC Minutes 26/05-06); 

 
(ii) That at the meeting of the Board of the Faculty of Arts 

on 24 May 2006 the concerns of the Arts 
Undergraduate Sub-Committee of the Board of the 
Faculty of Arts with regards to student fee payment for 
an intercalated year and the lack of fee payment for a 
voluntary year out for work experience were reported; it 
was further reported that clarification had been 
received from the Director of the Careers Service on 
the issue of fee payment for an intercalated year 
compared with the lack of fee payment for a voluntary 
year out for work experience: 

 
(A) Students on an intercalated year received 

support from a placement tutor and had to 
complete formal assessed work as part of the 
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intercalated year. No such support or assessed 
work formed part of the voluntary year out for 
work experience; 

 
(B) Migration between standard and intercalated 

courses would be monitored closely to see 
whether students were opting for a voluntary 
year out for work experience rather than an 
intercalated year. 

(Board of the Faculty of Arts, Minute 49/05-06) 
 

CONSIDERED: 
 

(iii) Amended proposals and form for students wishing to 
take a Year Out for Work Experience, paper AQSC 
109/05-06, alongside the proposal considered by the 
Committee at its meeting on 22 February 2006, paper 
BGS 9/05-06 (revised); 

 
(iv) The concerns of the Undergraduate Studies Committee 

of the Board of the Faculty of Arts; 
 

(v) The proposal that further and more detailed guidance is 
given to Heads of Departments to ensure that the 
examination of the proposed scheme is applied 
rigorously; 

 
(vi) The advantages of the proposed Voluntary Year Out for 

Work Experience over the existing procedures for 
Temporary Withdrawal;  

 
RESOLVED: 
 
(vii) That the clarification provided by the Director of the 

Careers Service answered the concerns raised by the 
Undergraduate Studies Committee of the Board of the 
Faculty of Arts; 

 
(viii) That the proposal would enable students to retain 

access to university facilities and hopefully eliminate 
perceived negative associations connected to the 
suspension of registration through Temporary 
Withdrawal; 

 
(ix) That the Committee supported the proposal subject to 

clarification on a number of issues and questions 
including: 

 
(A) Any restrictions on the type and nature of work 

that International students can undertake during 
their stay in the UK; 

 
(B) Criteria to inform Heads of the Departments of 

the appropriate types of work that can be 
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approved for both Home and International 
Students? 

 
(C)  The extent of the University’s responsibility to 

ensure quality of the work experience and other 
criteria, such as health and safety if participating 
students remain registered students of the 
University; 

 
(D) Given that the year’s work experience is to be 

an enhancement of skills and / or knowledge, a 
process to ensure that this happens, for 
example an end of year report. 

 
(x) That the Chair be given authority to approve 

applications from students ad honorarium as they arose 
subject to liaison with staff and student, to prevent 
stalling the proposal, whilst the Director of the Careers 
Service clarifies  the proposal for further consideration 
at the next meeting of the committee. 

 
(b) Outcomes from Institutional Audit (Minute 94/05-06 referred) 

 
REPORTED: 

 
(i) The Chair and Secretariat had considered the four 

most recent publications in the Outcomes from 
Institutional Audit series: 

 
(A) Arrangements for international students; 
 
(B) Collaborative provision in the institutional audit 

reports; 
 
(C) Progression and completion statistics; 
 
(D) Work-based and placement learning, and 

employability; 
 

(ii) That the Collaborative, Flexible and Distributed 
Learning Sub-Committee considered the ‘Collaborative 
provision in the institutional audit reports’ at its next 
meeting on 19 May 2006 and resolved that a number of 
issues and examples of good practice in the publication 
be noted (CFDLSC Minute 37/05-06); 

 
(iii) That the QAA had issued two further publications in the 

Outcomes from Institutional Audit series: 
 

(A) Student representation and feedback 
arrangements; 

(B) Staff support and development arrangements. 
 

RESOLVED: 
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That the Chair and the Secretariat will attend to the new 
publications and report back to the Committee. 

 
(c) Degree Certificates and Transcripts (Minute 10(b)/05-06 

referred) 
 

RECEIVED: 
 

An oral report from the Deputy President and Education 
Officer, Students’ Union on the response of student body to the 
proposal that degree classifications be omitted from the degree 
certificate and only shown on the degree transcript. 
 
REPORTED (by the Deputy President and Education Officer, 
Students’ Union): 
 
That the student body saw the benefits of more detailed 
degree transcripts but students were reluctant to have degree 
classifications omitted from degree certificates it being noted 
that if there was a national move towards the removal of 
classifications on degree certificates, then the opinion of the 
student body may change. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That it be noted that the Committee agreed that while degree 
classifications are still regarded as valid currency they should 
be included on the degree certificates. 

 
(d) Warwick Manufacturing Group, Project Marking (Minute 

86(c)/05-06 referred) 
 

CONSIDERED: 
 

Report from Warwick Manufacturing Group that outlined the 
processes proposed for the assessment of MSc industrial 
projects at home and overseas, and the process for Post-
experience projects, paper AQSC 117/05-06. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the proposal from Warwick Manufacturing Group for the 
assessment of MSc industrial projects at home and overseas 
be approved as set out in paper AQSC 117/05-06. 

  
(e) Academic Statistics 2005-06 (Minute 67(c)/05-06 referred) 

  
  REPORTED: 
 

That QUAD research had carried out a detailed investigation 
into the issue of student retention at the University of Warwick, 
and that their final report would be available in the Autumn 
Term 2006. 

 
(f) Integrated Masters Degrees (Minute 86(a)/05-06 referred) 
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REPORTED: 

 
That the Chair had corresponded with Imperial College London 
and the University of Oxford with regards to their intention to 
introduce integrated Masters Degrees. Oxford reported that it 
had considered the option but was not actively proposing any 
change for the moment; Imperial is likely to change along the 
same lines as Warwick, but discussions are not so far 
advanced. 

 
(g)  National Student Survey (Minute 86(e)/05-06 referred) 

 
REPORTED: 
 
The University’s policy of non-participation in the National 
Student Survey may have adversely affected the University’s 
position in The Times League Tables which placed Warwick at 
8th, down two positions from last year. 

 
 
103/05-06 Chair’s Action 
   
  REPORTED: 
 

That during the now-suspended industrial action short of a strike by 
the AUT/UCU the Chair had acted on behalf of the Committee to 
ensure the quality of a small number of examination papers not set by 
the course / module leader which had in each case beenapproved by 
colleagues from the affected departments and then signed off by the 
relevant external examiners. 

 
104/05-06 Chair’s Business 
 
  REPORTED: 
 

(a) That the General Medical Council review team had let Warwick 
Medical School know that they were likely to recommend that 
accreditation be granted along with independent Medical 
degree awarding powers; 

 
(b) That the Quality Assurance Agency had sent invitations 

requesting nominations for Reviewers for the forthcoming 
round of Institutional Audit, noting that the University Warwick 
had previously counted five or six auditors on its staff, but that 
this had recently fallen to three or four, with no current senior 
academic reviewer; 

 
RESOVLED: 
 
That consideration be given by the Chair, in consultation with 
others, to incentives which it may be appropriate for the 
University to offer to encourage members of staff to volunteer 
as QAA reviewers, which might include extended or advanced 
sabbatical leave. 
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(c) That the Quality Assurance Agency had indicated that it was 

likely that the Institutional Audit of the University would take 
place during Spring 2008; 

 
(d) The Centre of Lifelong Learning had received accreditation for 

the Diploma in Person-Centred (Rogerian) Counselling and 
Psychotherapy from the British Association for Counselling and 
Psychotherapy, noting that the full report would be available for 
consideration at the next meeting of the Committee.  

 
 
105/05-06 Assessment 
 
  REPORTED: 
 

(a) That the Heads of Departments Forum held on 17 May 2006 
considered various matters concerning assessment and the 
University Secretary’s Office was preparing a report. 

 
(b) That the current 50% rule is: 

 
Of the total credit obtainable by a candidate for the degree of 
Bachelor, not less than 50% must normally be obtainable from 
tests which are conducted under examination conditions as 
laid down by the University's Regulations for the Invigilation of 
Examinations, except that Departments may request approval 
from the Board of Undergraduate Studies to permit the 
required proportion of unseen examination for a degree course 
to be not less than 35%, on the basis that the proportion of 
assessed work beyond 50% is accounted for by a substantial 
piece(s) of work (e.g. a dissertation or project) undertaken on 
an individual basis (Senate 909a(i)/70-71, 151e(i.1.A)/76-77, 
12(b)/03-04). 

 
  CONSIDERED: 
 

(c) A proposal of a new definition of Examination in the context of 
the 50% rule: 

  
An examination is a piece of work that contributes to the 
overall mark for a module or course which is undertaken in a 
controlled environment under the supervision of either 
examiners and / or invigilators and within a set time frame. The 
product of the examination may be a written script (Written 
Examination), a performance for example in Theatre Studies 
(Performance Examination), a laboratory experiment 
(Laboratory Examination), or an oral conversation or 
presentation (Oral Examination). The outcome of the 
examination must be available for moderation including 
scrutiny by an external examiner, which may be in the form of 
a script, audio / visual recording etc., except where a non-
written examination constitutes less than 20% of the module 
mark.  
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(d) The Senate Resolution on the marking of assessed work 
(Senate 88/94-95) and considered whether the resolution 
means that all work must be doubled-marked, or if only a 
sample of all work needs to be moderated following first 
marking; and to propose revision to the text appropriately: 

 
Marking of Work for Degree Credit 

 
1. a. All work counting for final degree credit   

shall be considered by two examiners, and all 
other work shall normally be considered by two 
examiners.  This provision shall also apply to 
resit or other examinations taken in vacations. 

 
    b. The work to be considered shall either 
 

i. be marked by two examiners 
independently and without consultation; 
where the marks differ by a class, and 
cannot be resolved between the two 
markers, the work shall be referred to a 
third marker who may or may not be the 
External Examiner, 

 
     or 
 

ii.   (for written examinations and assessed 
work submitted in anonymous form) be 
marked by one examiner and moderated 
by the second.  The moderator shall be 
expected to consider all the work without 
consultation with the first examiner, but 
shall have the benefit of the first 
examiner's marks and comments in 
doing so.  He shall also moderate the 
general level of the marks and their 
spread.  The moderator shall also be 
responsible for checking the 
transcription and addition of the marks 

 
     except 
  

iii. in the case of papers where a 
candidate's choice of questions is such  
that two or more examiners will be 
involved in marking the paper, or in 
cases where the final assessment mark 
is an aggregate of a collection of small 
pieces of work (e.g. laboratory reports) 
and involves the use of different 
markers. In  these instances double-
marking or marking plus moderation as 
outlined in (i) and (ii) above need not be 
undertaken, it being  noted that: 

 



 8

(A) examiners should be provided 
with agreed mark schemes 
and/or model answers where 
applicable; 

  
(B) arrangements must be made for 

careful checking of the 
transcription and addition of 
marks. 

(Senate 88/94-95) 
 
 

RECOMMENDED (to the Senate): 
 

(e) That discussions concerning major changes to assessment, 
such as the return of examination scripts, be taken forward in 
the Autumn Term; 

 
(f) That in the context of the 50% rule for undergraduate degrees  

the definition of examination should be: 
 

‘An examination is a piece of work that contributes to the 
overall mark for a module or course which is undertaken in a 
controlled environment under the supervision of either 
examiners and / or invigilators and within a set time frame. The 
product of the examination may be a written script (Written 
Examination), a performance for example in Theatre Studies 
(Performance Examination), a laboratory experiment 
(Laboratory Experiment) or an oral conversation or 
presentation (Oral Examination). A record of examinations or 
other assessments which between them contribute at 
least 80% of the module mark must  normally be available 
for scrutiny by a moderator and/or external examiner, 
which may be in the form of a script, audio / visual recording 
etc.’ 

 
106/05-06 Strategic Review of Departments and Courses (Minute 64(c)/05-06 

referred) 
 

CONSIDERED: 
 

A summary of the proposed process for the merged Strategic Review 
of Departments and Courses, paper AQSC 110/05-06.  
 
RECOMMENDED (o the Senate): 
 
That the proposed process for the merged Strategic Review of 
Departments and Courses be approved subject to the following 
amendments: 
 
(a) That in Appendix C a further point be added that reads: 

 
5. Research, Resources and Management  
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There is no prescriptive structure for those elements of the 
Self-Evaluation Document relating to ‘non-teaching’ 
departmental activities i.e. research, resources and 
management. 

 
(b) That the Strategic Review of Biological Sciences is to be 

brought forward to 2006/07; 
 

(c) That the Centre for Research in Ethnic Relations falls within 
the Health and Social Studies not Sociology and that it should 
be reviewed independently; 

 
(d) That it be noted that the review should be structured to allow 

for equal discussion of teaching matters and strategic 
concerns to prevent either element dominating the review 
process. 

 
107/05-06 Annual Course Reviews 2004-05: Summary Reports 
 
  CONSIDERED: 
 
  The following Summaries of Annual Course Review reports: 
 

(a) Memo from the Faculty of Science that explained the lack of a 
Summary Report of Postgraduate Annual Course Review 
reports for 2004-05, paper AQSC 113/05-06; 

 
(b) Faculty of Social Studies, Postgraduate Taught Courses, 

paper GFSS 322/05-06 and Postgraduate Research Courses, 
paper GFSS 321/05-06, it being noted that the Graduate 
Studies Committee of the Board of the Faculty of Social 
Studies Committee recommended issues concerning office 
and/or work space for postgraduate research students be 
referred to the Board of Graduate Studies; 

 
(c) Warwick Medical School, Annual Review Report for Division of 

Clinical Sciences, Division of Health in the Community and 
Division of Medical Education, paper GCFM 30/05-06. 

 
RESOLVED: 
 
(d) That the Chair of the Faculty of Science contact the Heads of 

the departments for which no Annual Course Report had been 
received informing them that the Committee had set a deadline 
for their receipt of Friday 16 June 2006;  

 
(e) That it be noted that the Committee recommended that the 

Board of Graduate Studies pursue the concerns raised by 
students from Faculty of Social Studies over lack of space; 

  
(f)  That the Chair of the Board of Graduate Studies reported that 

the Board of Graduate Studies is to consider the structure of 
teaching elements that are provided as part of a PhD 
programme; 
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(g) That it be noted that the Head of Economics assured the 
Committee that the Department of Economics had 
implemented support mechanisms to assist those students 
admitted to courses with lower grades; 

 
(h) That it be noted that the Annual Review for Implant Dentistry 

had been delayed due to long-term illness and that it would be 
received by Teaching Quality by Friday 16 June 2006; 

 
(i) That the Medical School maintained attempts to improve the 

turn around of feedback to students. 
 
(j) That the following summaries of annual course review reports 

be approved: 
(i) Faculty of Social Studies, Postgraduate Taught 

Courses, paper GFSS 322/05-06 
(ii) Faculty of Social Studies, Postgraduate Research 

Courses, paper GFSS 321/05-06 
(iii) Warwick Medical School, Annual Review Report for 

Division of Clinical Sciences, Division of Health in the 
Community and Division of Medical Education, paper 
GCFM 30/05-06 

 
108/05-06 Annual Course Review 2004-05: Summary Report for Collaborative, 

Flexible and Distributed Learning Courses 
 
  REPORTED: 

 
 That the Collaborative, Flexible and Distributive Learning Sub-
Committee at its meeting on the 19 May considered annual course 
review reports from collaborative, flexible and distributive learning 
courses; and resolved:  

 
 (a) That it be noted that the admissions procedure for graduate 

students have at times been less efficient than might be 
desirable and have at times left some students without library 
cards for the duration of their course; 

 
(b)   That the Head of Admissions and Widening Participation be  

invited to meet with a small group of staff in departments with 
collaborative courses to discuss this issue; 

 
 and recommended to the Academic Quality and Standards 

Committee: 
 

   (c)  That a working group be established to examine current SSLC  
 provision in collaborative courses, it being noted that while 

SSLCs are widespread and robust there may be courses or 
contexts where alternatives to the standard SSLC format may 
be appropriate or desirable. 

 
   (d) That the disproportionate effect of inadequate catering  

  arrangements on the Westwood campus on a  
  number of collaborative and flexible courses be noted. 
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(e)  That the composite summary of Annual Course Review reports  
for collaborative, flexible and distributed programmes be 
published on the University website. 

(CFDLSC Minute 33/05-06) 
 
  CONSIDERED: 

 
(f) A composite summary of Annual Course Review reports for 

courses with elements of collaborative, flexible and distributed 
learning, paper AQSC 114/05-06; 

 
(g) The proposal to establish a working group to examine current 

SSLC provision in collaborative courses; 
 

(h) The recommendation that the effects of catering arrangements 
on the Westwood campus be noted; 

 
(i) The recommendation that the composite summary of Annual 

Course Review reports for collaborative, flexible and 
distributed programmes be published on the University 
website. 

 
  RESOLVED: 

 
(j) That the Committee approved the proposal to establish a 

working group to examine current SSLC provision in 
collaborative courses; 

 
(k) That it be noted that feedback on assessment was a concern, 

in particular the delay in delivering feedback to students and 
this should be a target for improvement; 

 
(l) That the Chair of the Collaborative Flexible and Distributed 

Learning Sub-Committee write to the Registrar with reference 
to the recommendation that the effects of catering 
arrangements on the Westwood campus be noted. 

 
(m) That the composite summary of Annual Course Review reports 

for collaborative, flexible and distributed programmes be 
approved as set out in paper AQSC 114/05-06 and be 
published on the University website 

 
109/05-06 Academic Satisfaction Review 2005/06 
 

RECEIVED: 
 

Copies of reports on the Academic Satisfaction Review 2006: 
 

(a) The Postgraduate Research Student Experience, paper AQSC 
111/05-06;  

 
(b) The Postgraduate Taught Student Experience: Postgraduate 

Taught Students, paper AQSC 112/05-06 
 

RESOLVED: 
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That the Secretariat send copies to academic and service 
departments with a request that responses be forwarded to the Board 
of Graduate Studies in time for its first meeting of the Autumn Term 
2006. 

 
110/05-06 Course and Module Approval Process  
  
  REPORTED: 
 

(a) That the Board of the Faculty of Arts at its meeting on 24 May 
considered potential mechanisms to streamline the course and 
module proposal approval process with a view to giving the 
Undergraduate and Graduate Studies Committees more time 
to discuss matters of policy, noting that the Undergraduate 
Studies Committee of the Board of the Faculty of Arts 
recommended: 

 
(i) That a Deputy Chair of the Committee be appointed on 

an annual basis by the Chair to act in his stead in case 
of absence; 

 
(ii) That the Chair, Deputy Chair and one other member of 

the Committee consider module proposals on behalf of 
the Committee in the first instance and approve them 
where there are no substantive issues or points of 
concern; 

 
(iii) That where there are substantive issues or points of  

concern regarding module proposals considered by the 
Chair, Deputy Chair and appointed third person, these 
be brought forward for consideration by the Committee; 

 
 (iv) That members of the Committee should send  

 suggestions to the Chair of items for inclusion in a 
checklist to be used by the Chair, Deputy Chair and 
appointed third person when considering module 
proposals; 

 
(b) That the Board of the Faculty of Arts also considered 

recommendations from the Graduate Studies Committee of the 
Board of the Faculty of Arts: 

 
(i) That the Board of Graduate Studies consider setting up 

a sub-committee to deal with the volume of course 
proposals referred to it from all four Faculty Graduate 
Studies Committees; 

 
(ii) That the Graduate Studies Committee of the Board of 

the Faculty of Arts continue to consider all module and 
course proposals in the Committee meetings, noting 
that there were advantages to full committee scrutiny 
including: 
(A) The lesser potential for arbitrary decisions on 

approval of courses and modules; 
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(B) The value of committee meetings as a forum at 
which departments can learn from each others’ 
submissions and share good practice; 

(C) The contribution of a wide range of points of 
view which can help to improve proposals; 

 
(c) That the Board of the Faculty of Arts resolved that the 

recommendations (a)i-iv and (b)i-ii (above) be recommended 
to the Academic Quality and Standards Committee for 
consideration subject to the caveat that a copy of all module 
proposals approved by the subcommittee of the 
Undergraduate Studies Committee be forwarded to all 
members of the Undergraduate Studies Committee for 
information. 

(Board of the Faculty of Arts, Minute 48/05-06 refers) 
 

 CONSIDERED: 
 

(d) The appointment of a Deputy Chair of the Undergraduate 
Studies Committee of the Board of the Faculty of Arts on an 
annual basis by the Chair to act in his stead in case of 
absence; 
 

(e) The recommendation that the Chair, Deputy Chair and one 
other member of the Undergraduate Studies Committee of the 
Board of the Faculty of Arts consider module proposals on 
behalf of that Committee in the first instance and approve them 
where there are no substantive issues or points of concern; 

 
(f) The recommendation that where there are substantive issues 

or points of concern regarding module proposals considered 
by the Chair, Deputy Chair and appointed third person, these 
be brought forward for consideration by the full Undergraduate 
Studies Committee of the Board of the Faculty of Arts; 

 
(g) The proposal that members of the Undergraduate Studies 

Committee of the Board of the Faculty of Arts should send 
suggestions to the Chair of items for inclusion in a checklist to 
be used by the Chair, Deputy Chair and appointed third person 
when considering module proposals; 

 
(h) The proposal that the Board of Graduate Studies consider 

setting up a sub-committee to deal with the volume of course 
proposals referred to it from all four Faculty Graduate Studies 
Committees; 

 
(i) The recommendation of the Graduate Studies Committee of 

the Board of the Faculty of Arts that that Committee continue 
to consider all module and course proposals in the Committee 
meetings, noting the advantages to full committee scrutiny 
including: 

 
(A) The lesser potential for arbitrary decisions on approval 

of courses and modules; 
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(B) The value of committee meetings as a forum at which 
departments can learn from each others’ submissions 
and share good practice; 

 
(C) The contribution of a wide range of points of view which 

can help to improve proposals. 
 
 RESOLVED: 
 

(j) That the Committee approved the proposals of the 
Undergraduate Studies Committee of the Board of the Faculty 
of Arts subject to amendments: 

 
(i) That a Deputy Chair of the Committee be appointed on 

an annual basis by the Chair to act in his stead in case 
of absence; 

 
(ii) That the Chair, Deputy Chair and one other member of 

the Committee consider module proposals on behalf of 
the Committee in the first instance and recommend 
them for approval where there are no substantive 
issues or points of concern; 

 
(iii) That where there are substantive issues or points of 

concern regarding module proposals considered by the 
Chair, Deputy Chair and appointed third person, these 
be brought forward for consideration by the Committee; 

 
(k) That it be noted that the Committee agreed amendments to the 

recommended caveat from the Board of the Faculty of Arts 
(Board of the Faculty of Arts, Minute 48/05-06 referred) to 
read: 

 
‘a copy of all module proposals approved by the subcommittee 
of the Undergraduate Studies Committee be forwarded to all 
members of the Undergraduate Studies Committee for 
approval and that these be accompanied by a summary 
report of all module proposals, all recommendations for 
approval and any issues of concern’. 

 
111/05-06 Course Proposal Documentation: Part 4 and Site Visit Report 
  
  REPORTED: 
  

That the Collaborative, Flexible and Distributive Learning Sub-
Committee considered revised course approval documentation for 
Collaborative courses incorporating areas previously covered in Part 4 
and the Site Visit form, paper CFDLSC 80/05-06; and resolved that 
the Collaborative Course Approval Procedure be re-examined to 
ensure it remains fit for purpose and provides appropriate guidance on 
the composition of site visit teams; and recommended to the 
Academic Quality and Standards Committee that the new Part 4 and 
Site Visit report be approved as set out in paper CFDLSC 80/05-06, 
subject to one minor amendment noted at the meeting. 
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RECOMMENDED (to the Senate): 
 

That revised course approval documentation for Collaborative courses 
be approved as set out in paper CFDLSC 80/05-06 (revised).  

  
112/05-06 Centre for Lifelong Learning: Loughborough College 
  
  REPORTED: 
 

That the Collaborative, Flexible and Distributive Learning Sub-
Committee considered a proposal from the Centre of Lifelong 
Learning for Loughborough College to offer the Open Studies 
Certificate for Adult ESOL Subject Specialists with effect from autumn 
2006 set out in paper CFDLSC 85/05-06 (copy attached) and 
recommended to the Academic Quality and Standards Committee that 
the proposal from the Centre of Lifelong Learning for Loughborough 
College to offer the Open Studies Certificate for Adult ESOL Subject 
Specialists, as set out in papers CFDLSC 85-89/05-06 be approved:  

  (a) Pat Spruyt, paper CFDLSC 86/05-06; 
  (b) Elaine Nixon, paper CFDLSC 87/05-06; 
  (c)  Janet Irving, paper CFDLSC 88/05-06;  
  (d) Catriona Mowat, paper CFDLSC 89/05-06. 
 
  RECOMMENDED (to the Senate): 
 

That the proposal from the Centre of Lifelong Learning for 
Loughborough College to offer the Open Studies Certificate for Adult 
ESOL Subject Specialists be approved with effect from autumn 2006, 
as set out in paper CFDLSC 85/05-06. 

 
113/05-06 Warwick Medical School: MSc in Orthodontic Dentistry 
  
  REPORTED: 
 

That the Collaborative Flexible Distributive Learning Sub-Committee 
considered a proposal from Warwick Medical School to extend the 
existing partnership with GIFT to offer a new MSc in Orthodontic 
Dentistry, paper GCFM 10/05-06 (revised) (copy attached);  resolved 
that the Chair consider for approval on behalf of the Committee 
curricula vitae for the following new teaching staff before the next 
meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee, and that 
the Chair consider for approval on behalf of the Committee a number 
of references supporting the introduction of the course and the 
extension of the partnership with GIFT before the next meeting of the 
Academic Quality and Standards Committee; and recommended to 
the Academic Quality and Standards Committee: 

 
(a) that the proposal from Warwick Medical School to extend the 

existing partnership with GIFT to offer a new MSc in 
Orthodontic Dentistry be approved as set out in paper GCFM 
10/05-06 (revised); 

 
(b) that students on the course be subject to the Fitness to 

Practice Committee as set out in Regulation 34 (Regulation for 
the Determination of Fitness to Practise). 
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CONSIDERED: 

 
(c) The proposal for Warwick Medical School to extend the 

existing partnership with GIFT to offer a new MSc in 
Orthodontic Dentistry, paper GCFM 10/05-06 (revised). 

 
(d) The recommendation that students on the course be subject to 

the Fitness to Practise Committee as set out in Regulation 34 
(Regulation for the Determination of Fitness to Practise). 

 
RECOMMENDED (to the Senate): 
 
(e) That the proposal from Warwick Medical School to extend the 

existing partnership with GIFT to offer a new MSc in 
Orthodontic Dentistry be approved as set out in paper GCFM 
10/05-06 (revised); 

 
(f) That students on the course be subject to the Fitness to 

Practise Committee as set out in Regulation 34 (Regulation for 
the Determination of Fitness to Practise). 

 
114/05-06 Warwick Medical School: Certificate in Diabetes Care 
 
  REPORTED: 
 

That the Collaborative Flexible Distributive Learning Sub-Committee 
considered a proposal from Warwick Medical School to change the 
summative assessment strategy and quality assurance regime 
employed on the Certificate in Diabetes Care (CIDC) and resolved 
that it be approved as set out in paper GCFM 45/05-06. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the proposal from Warwick Medical School to change the 
summative assessment strategy and quality assurance regime 
employed on the Certificate in Diabetes Care (CIDC) be approved as 
set out in paper GCFM 45/05-06. 

 
115/05-06 QAA Special Review of PGR Provision 
 

RECEIVED: 
 

Draft report from the QAA on their special review of the University’s 
PGR provision, paper BGS 36/05-06. 

 
RESOLVED: 

 
That the Committee commended  the Graduate School for an 
excellent report, in particular the efforts of the Senior Assistant 
Registrar (Graduate School).  

 
116/05-06   Medical School MBChB Regulations 
 

REPORTED: 
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That the proposed changes to University Ordnances and Regulations 
connected with the MBChB were discussed with colleagues from the 
University Secretary’s Office at a meeting on 2 June 2006. 

 
CONSIDERED: 

 
(a)   Proposed changes to the following University Ordinances and   

Regulations in connection with the MBChB course, paper 
AQSC 118 /05-06: 

 
• Ordinance 7 ‘Constitution of the Boards of the 

Faculties’ 
• Ordinance 14 ‘Degrees and Diplomas’ 
• Ordinance 16 ‘Matriculation’ 

 
• Regulation 2 ‘Committee Elections’ 
• Regulation 3 ‘Committee Elections – Student Members’ 
• Regulation 6 ‘Admission to the University’ 
• Regulation 8.10 ‘Regulations for the Degrees of 

Bachelor of Medicine and Bachelor of Surgery 
(MB,ChB)’ 

• Regulation 9 ‘Constitutions of Boards of Examiners’ 
• Regulation 10 ‘Examination Regulations’ 
• Regulation 11 ‘Procedure to be Adopted in the Event of 

Suspected Cheating in a University Test’ 
• Regulation 12 ‘Absence for Medical Reasons from a 

University Examination for First Degrees’ 
• Regulation 13 ‘Regulations Governing the Continuation 

of Registration’ 
• Regulation 33 ‘Regulations Governing Temporary 

Withdrawal from the University’ 
• Regulation 34 ‘Regulation for the Determination of 

Fitness to Practise’ 
 

 
(b)   Proposed changes to membership of the following University  

Committees in connection with MBChB courses, paper AQSC 
119/05-06: 

 
(i) Committees of the Senate 

• Aegrotat Committee of the Senate 
• Continuation of Registration Committee Panel 

(Undergraduate Students) 
• Continuation of Registration Committee Panel 

(Postgraduate Students) 
• Board of Undergraduate Studies 

 
(ii)  Committees of the Board of the Faculty of Medicine 

 
• Board of the Faculty of Medicine 
• Undergraduate Studies Committee 

 
RECOMMENDED (to the Senate): 
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(c) That the proposed arrangement to give current students the 

choice of a degree awarded by  Warwick Medical School or by 
Leicester Warwick Medical School be approved subject to 
clarification of the regulatory and legal framework that will 
support the arrangement; 

 
(d) That the amendments to University Ordinances and 

Regulations proposed in paper AQSC 118/05-06 in connection 
with the MBChB degree course be approved subject to 
amendments noted at the meeting and to be considered by the 
Chair of the Committee prior to their transmission to the 
Senate; 

 
(e) That the amendments to the constitution of University 

committees proposed in paper AQSC 119/05-06 in connection 
with the MBChB degree course be approved subject to minor 
amendments noted at the meeting and to be considered by the 
Chair of the Committee prior to their transmission to the 
Senate. 

 
117/05-06 Proposal for Changes to University Regulation 13.1 on Non-

Attendance at Classes 
 

REPORTED: 
 

That the Board of the Faculty of the Arts at its meeting on 24 May 
2006 considered a proposal from the Department of English and 
Comparative Literary Studies to introduce penalties for non-
attendance at seminars, paper AUSC 42/05-06 (to follow) and 
recommended to the Academic Quality and Standards Committee that 
this proposal be considered as a potential additional option within 
University Regulation 13.1 (3) paper AUSC 43/05-06 (to follow). 

  (BFA Minute 51/05-06 refers) 
 

CONSIDERED: 
 

A proposal from the Department of English and Comparative Literary 
Studies to introduce penalties for non-attendance at seminars, as set 
out in paper AUSC 42/05-06. 

 
RESOLVED: 

 
(a) That the proposal from the Department of English and 

Comparative Literary Studies to introduce penalties for non-
attendance at seminars, as set out in paper AUSC 42/05-06, 
not be approved; 

 
(b) That the Department of English and Comparative Literary 

Studies consider alternative procedures discussed at the 
meeting. 

 
118/05-06 New and Revised Courses 
  
  REPORTED: 
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That the Board of Graduate Studies at its meetings on 27 April 2006 
and 1 June 2006 approved a number of new and revised courses: 

 
(a)  MSc Research Methods in Health Sciences 

 
(b)  PGA Design, Analysis and Interpretation of 

Epidemiological Research 
 

(c) MA Applied Social Research with Specialism in Migration, 
Ethnicity & Refugee Studies 

 
(d) MA Applied Social Research with Specialism in Social Work 

 
(e) MA Applied Social Research with Specialism in Health Studies 

Course Proposal 
 

(f)  MA Research Methods in Applied Linguistics & English 
Language Teaching 

 
(g)  PGCE (Primary) – Masters Level 

 
(h) PGCE (Primary) – Honours Level 

 
(i) PGCE (Early Years) – Masters Level 

 
(j) PGCE (Early Years) – Honours Level  

 
(k)  PGCE (Secondary) – Masters Level 

 
(l) PGCE (Secondary) – Honours Level 

 
(m) MSc Management 

 
(n) MSc Marketing & Strategy 

 
(o) MSc Information Systems & Management 

 
(p) MSc Systems Biology 

 
(q) CPD Course Front Line Leadership 

 
(r) MSc Communicating Multidisciplinary Science 

 
(s) MSc Chemistry with Scientific Writing 

 
(t) Postgraduate Award, Health and Safety Enforcement 

 
(u) Postgraduate Certificate in Legal Education 

 
119/05-06 Periodic Review 
 

Department of Chemistry 
 

REPORTED 
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That at the meeting of the Board of Undergraduate Studies held on 31 
May 2006 it was reported that the Board of the Faculty of Science, at 
its meeting on 24 May 2006, had considered a Periodic Review of the 
Department of Chemistry Undergraduate Courses of Study asset out 
in paper BFS.13(a)/05-06, and the Department Response to Periodic 
Review of Undergraduate Teaching as set out in paper BFS 13(b)/05-
06, it having been noted that the aforementioned papers had not 
passed through the proper revision process and had therefore 
resolved that the report be approved, subject to an amendment to 
section 7(f), Student Recruitment and Admissions, and other minor 
amendments being agreed between the Chair of the Review Group 
and the Department (minute BFS 48(a-c)/05-06); 

 
The Board of Undergraduate Studies then considered the Periodic 
Review of the Department of Chemistry Undergraduate Courses of 
Study (BFS 13(a)/05-06), and the Department Response to Periodic 
Review of Undergraduate Teaching (BFS13(b)/05-06) and resolved 
that the Chair be asked to discuss with the University Secretary’s 
Office the concern expressed by the Department of Chemistry about 
the delay in the review being presented to the Department. 

 
(Board of Undergraduate Studies Minute 31/05-06) 

 
CONSIDERED: 
 
Summary reports of the Periodic Review of Undergraduate and 
Postgraduate provision in the Department of Chemistry, papers AQSC 
115/05-06 and AQSC 116/05-06. 

  
RESOLVED: 

  
(a) That it be noted that the Committee was concerned with the 

delay concerning communication of the review to the 
department; 

 
(b) That it be noted that the Committee recognised a need for 

training for laboratory demonstrators and recommended 
Biology as a possible model, as their postgraduates receive 
training and are prohibited from demonstrating in their first 
year. 

 
(c) That the summary reports of the Periodic Review of 

Undergraduate and Postgraduate provision in the Department 
of Chemistry be approved as set out in papers AQSC 115-
116/05-06. 

 
120/05-06 External Examiners Reports 
   

REPORTED: 
 

That the Chair of the Board of Graduate Studies was considering 
processes for considering external examiners’ reports and would bring 
a proposal to streamline the External Examiners Reports process to 
the next meeting of the Committee. 
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121/05-06 Next meeting 
 

REPORTED: 
 

That the first meeting of the Committee during the Autumn Term 2006 
would be held on a date to be confirmed in the Committee Timetable.  

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

JDM/hebk, 14.06.06 
M:\Quality\Committees\AQSC\minutes\minutes2005-06\minutes 7.06.06 
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